




   

MEMORANDUM  
 
TO:  Mayor Deinbo and Members of the Berkeley City Council 
 
FROM: Elliot Liebson, Director of Planning and Development  
 
THROUGH: Nathan Mai-Lombardo, City Manager 
 
DATE: June 3, 2024 
 
RE: Map Plan proposal to County Boundary Commission 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
We are proposing to submit a map plan request to the St. Louis County Boundary Commission to annex the 
bulk of Lambert St. Louis Airport (see attached map).   
 
A proposal to annex parcels in unincorporated St. Louis County is required by state statute to first submit a 
map plan proposal to the Boundary Commission for review by July 1, 2024.  The Commission will take 
comments and hold hearings on this and other map plan proposals over the next 6 months.  The map plans will 
be posted with public and commission comments on April 1, 2025.  We can then submit amendments through 
April 15, 2025, after which the map plan is locked until the next round of submittals begins in 2030. 
 
In summary: 

• Any county parcels we wish to try and annex must be submitted first as a map plan. 
• The map plan is not the actual annexation; it is a ‘right to try’. 
• Although we are required to submit our map plan to the Commission, and go through a hearing with 

them, the Commission does not approve or disprove the map plan.  Only the actual proposal for 
annexation is approved or disapproved by the Commission. 

• After April 15, 2025, We have until July 1, 2028 to submit our official proposal for annexation of the 
unincorporated airport parcels. 
 

We propose this annexation for the following reasons: 
• The prestige of having the majority of the airport (including the terminals) in Berkeley*. 
• The City would see an annual revenue increase of approximately $800,000 from increases in city sales 

tax, building permit fees, license and other fees, and new property tax**. 
• The Airport (and Boeing) would gain efficiency in permit review and inspections by only going through 

the City of Berkeley for the bulk of their permits. 
*  The New W1W runway that was built over Lindbergh Boulevard is in the City of Hazelwood. 
**  One parcel in the unincorporated airport property is owned by Boeing and therefore taxable. 

 
When St. Ann proposed to annex the Airport in 2012 they did not have the resources, relationship, or 
connection to airport parcels that Berkeley has.  For the reasons mentioned above, we believe that Berkeley has 
the better case to be made for our annexation proposal.   



Exhibit A:
Proposed annexation area
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